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Abstract  
Living in a globalized world and given the mobility of people the movement of one’s data is also a 
constant, there are fewer and fewer barrier or mechanisms that we can make use of in maintaining a 
singular person’s privacy and to safeguard their private life. In this way, this essay briefly addresses a 
set of practical questions related to the need for Higher Education Institutions and community to adapt 
to the natural – and continuously increasing - correlation between the areas of law and technology. 

The General Regulation on Data Protection introduces the single digital market. As with every legal 
novelty, new issues, questions and problems arise requiring in-depth analysis of several matters that 
the legal practitioners are now facing. The lack of response and the inadaptability of the GDPR to any 
issues that it covers creates a massive amount of problems that have to be dealt with. New 
approaches and reactions to the oncoming questions are necessary. 

The protection of personal information, as a guarantee of the citizens' fundamental rights and the 
ability to come around the various obstacles that compromise this protection, along with a long 
tradition of constitutional consecration of the right to protection of personal data, so obliges. 

However, it was the GDPR that aroused the dogmatic interest for an actual training gap, which we 
have long considered to be visible in the basic training of future lawyers, and that should be addressed 
throughout the 1st cycle of studies in Law. 

Thus, the multidisciplinary nature of personal data protection screams for a intervention at the level of 
the training of jurists that will, in the future, be capable of mastering different areas of knowledge, in 
order to understand the functioning of various information systems, comprehending in an agile manner 
the language that new technologies introduced into the society and, most of all in relation to the legal 
sciences. 
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1 INTRODUCTION 
The unbridled development of the information society, the General Regulation on Data Protection and 
the challenges of the already implemented single digital market have forced the legislator, both at EU 
and Member States level, to focus on the protection of personal data of natural persons from which 
several new issues and problems emerge. This new paradigm of legal safeguarding of personal data, 
makes it necessary for lawyers, attorneys, and other professionals that have a legal background are 
trained to understand, implement, and protect. Currently, many professionals who have already 
completed their first cycle of studies in law are seeking to deepen their training aiming at bringing Law 
and Technology closer to the needs of a market that due to the constant legal and technological 
developments requires that problem solving is address in a multidisciplinary way. 

The present essay defends the need for the implementation of new, more technologically oriented 
subjects, in the 1st cycle of studies. It is has been proven, without any margin for doubts, that the 
traditional subjects and syllabi do not respond comprehensively to the emerging challenges that 
require specialization not only regarding the “traditional fundamental right” to data protection, but also 
for the quarrels of a technology oriented society. 

2 METHODOLOGY 
The development of the present paper required in-dept analysis of the curricula of all the available 
courses, in all Portuguese Universities, in the field of Law. Such analysis is the basis of our study that 
aims at verifying either the legal practitioners, are, or not, after finalizing their studies, habilitated to 
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meet the needs of the employment market, in regards to present solutions to the emerging problems 
and having the capacity to work as DPOs, and other GDPR related positions 

The programmes of the all 15 available Law Courses, at Universidade de Coimbra - Faculdade de 
Direito; Universidade de Lisboa - Faculdade de Direito; Universidade do Minho; Universidade Nova de 
Lisboa - Faculdade de Direito; Universidade do Porto - Faculdade de Direito; Universidade 
Portucalense Infante D. Henrique; Instituto Superior Manuel Teixeira Gomes; Universidade Autónoma 
de Lisboa Luís de Camões; Universidade Católica Portuguesa - Faculdade de Direito; Universidade 
Católica Portuguesa - Faculdade de Direito (Porto); Universidade Europeia; Universidade Lusíada; 
Universidade Lusíada - Norte – Porto; Universidade Lusófona de Humanidades e Tecnologias; 
Universidade Lusófona do Porto, at the level of the First cycle of studies have shown that there is a 
coherent approach to law, and to the mandatory, and even in some case optional subjects.  

No subject related to the GDPR, Data Protection, Cybersecurity, IT law, exists in any of the 15 
available courses. 

3 RESULTS 
After conducting the previously described study we observed  

3.1 The role of law in the “Big Data” society 
Law exists in a regulatory way in our daily life, and it is possible to observe in a spontaneous way the 
application of legal norms in the relations that we establish. However, it is precisely when legal life 
presents us problems that arise from the violation of legal norms that we are aware of the necessity of 
our social reality to be ordered in a specific and proper way. Here we find the preponderant role that 
Law occupies in responding to the challenges brought about by the system of living in society, 
enabling citizens to live in the comfort of "legal certainty" [1]. 

We have come to gradually observe a merger of the technological universe with the physical world, 
that has resulted in the creation of we came to know as "Big Data" [2] [3], a chain of information about 
which we have absolutely no control. The "Big Data" phenomenon has brought numerous challenges 
from the protection of personality and data protection standpoints, such as ensuring effective 
safeguarding and transparency, lawfulness in the processing of personal data, the application of the 
principle of minimization, the effective limitation of conservation and, in particular, the integrity and 
confidentiality of information. 

Having destroyed the territorial boundaries that once separated the peoples of the World led to the 
appearance of numerous problems related to privacy and personal data protection in the use of 
information technologies, and in particular, the use of the Internet and digital markets.  

Phenomena as the “Internet of Things” [4], the World Wide Web [5], amalgamate the physical and 
virtual worlds in such a way that it becomes impossible to control the proliferating communication 
systems that feed on data relating to natural persons. 

The General Data Protection Regulation [6] and its entry into force came to be a necessary kick-off of 
an engine that necessarily aroused society's awareness to frequently devalued matters. Awareness 
raising regarding the topic has been approach in a more humanistic approach rather than the merely 
technological approach that was solidified up to the day, creating mechanisms that empower citizens 
in taking over and claiming the protection of that data that concerns to them, and to them alone. 

This comes to reinforce the role of law, requiring an openness to other areas of knowledge that will 
allow us, jurists, to progress and respond to the challenges that life in society presents. 

3.2 The role of the Data Protection Officer and the “Big Data” 
Existing legislation on the protection of personal data has come to emphasize on the deliberative 
autonomy of the natural person, the holder of the personal data. This autonomy is verified at various 
levels that allow its holder to independently control the purposes of the processing of their personal 
data [7]. 

While path of the legislator's spirit has marched in such direction, have experienced a significant 
intensification in the recent decades, practical application of the law shows that the holder of personal 
data does not always play the leading role in the chain in which his data is moved. 
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The controller, who defines the purpose and the manner for the processing of personal data, plays the 
role of manager of the risks inherent to such operation, acting as a protector of owner of the data, 
himself. The person responsible for the protection of data protection, the Data Protection Officer 
(Hereinafter DPO), has several obligations which demand from him, making use of technical and 
organizational tools, to ensure that the controller complies with the rules governing the legitimate 
processing of personal data. 

Whereas such for risk and the latent obligation to ensure protection of data from the design and by 
default, as set forth in Article 25 of the GDPR) are not innovative, it is the GDPR that comes to impose 
coercive measure in the lack of compliance with the norms it sets forth. By affirming the responsibility 
of guaranteeing protection by design and by default, the European legislator sets the burden of 
compliance and of proof on the controller, creating, within organizations a fundamental component to 
which no CEO should be unaware. Thus, the combination of awareness of the value of personal data 
and the caution necessary in order to avoid very high fines(coercion effect), and its financial 
consequences for any institution, requires organizations to develop internal procedures to ensure 
compliance with the GDPR and, where appropriate, or mandatory, to appoint highly trained Data 
Protection Officers . In accordance with Article 37 n.5 of the GDPR the DPO " The data protection 
officer shall be designated on the basis of professional qualities and, in particular, expert knowledge of 
data protection law and practices and the ability to fulfil the tasks referred to in Article 39" . 

Although the GDPR does not specify the professional skills necessary, or advisable, to become a 
DPO, it is stated, in Article 29 of the Regulation that such professional “ should have expertise in 
national and European data protection laws and practices and an in-depth understanding of the 
GDPR.”, which can only be achieved if the professional is trained in a broad and multidisciplinary 
perspective. 

3.3 The Curricula in the First Cycle of Studies in Law and the need for the 
implementation of a more technological oriented subject. 

It has long been said that Law follows technology, even though Law has existed long before 
technology, as we know it, was even imagined, one of its greatest challenges, in the last decades is to 
accompany technological phenomena that has grown and evolved drastically, always requiring the 
development of new legal solutions to protect those to whom, and by whom, law has been created. 
The Society as a whole. Constant amendments and developments of new laws need to take place in 
order to adapted to new developments, under the risk of becoming obsolete and failing its goal of 
governing life in society. 

The First Cycle of studies in Law in the Higher Educational Portuguese system, didn’t suffer much 
mutations over the years. It is structured to provide students with a comprehensive background in 
Legal Sciences, taught how to master the tools that the Jurist is to use in the daily performance of its 
duties, in a "know-how" perspective, in the various legal professions that can be chosen upon the 
conclusion of such cycle of studies (i.e. Lawyers, Attorneys, Consultants, Judges, In-house Lawyers) . 

The new generation of Law students are expected to master several tools other than those that have 
been of use to jurists over the centuries. Only a different approach to the contents of the cycle of 
studies, enabling multidisciplinary training will generate jurists that will be able to respond quickly to 
any phenomena created by the constantly mutating technological society, by empowering them with 
tools that will grant them the ability to interpret social phenomena, qualifying it from the Legal point of 
view, and find effective Legal solutions for any emerging issues 

The difficulties and uncertainties of legal professionals in the application of the legislation on personal 
data protection are revealed on a daily basis. In fact, it is proven to be a consequence of the lack of 
basic training that would enable professionals to correctly apply the GDPR in both companies and in 
the society as a global actor.  

Once analyzed the existing available subjects in all First Cycle of Studies of the 15 Law school 
available in Portugal, we came to the conclusion that there is no reference to any curricular unit that 
would endow the student with the capacity to respond to the challenges of technological phenomena.  

The importance of mutating the existing programmes and to implement a new area of study in the First 
Cycle of studies in Law gains strength in the certainty that current and future periods will be of 
permanently constant and increasingly tension between the Human Dimension of data and 
Technology [8], with personal data being one of the most valuable resources in the world, driving both 
the society and the global economy. 
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There is no doubt that law schools need to modernize [9] , introducing new legal disciplines that will 
guarantee through a basic training, and the development of adequate tools that will come to allow a 
true approximation of the Law to other areas of knowledge, by training jurists that are not only able to 
work on the centenarian fields of law but also to master LegalTech, having gained basic knowledge 
through training regarding the existing and upcoming challenges of data protection, digital contracts, 
cyber security and artificial intelligence . 

4 CONCLUSIONS 
Living in a globalized world and given the mobility of people the movement of one’s data is also a 
constant, there are fewer and fewer barrier or mechanisms that we can make use of in maintaining a 
singular person’s privacy and to safeguard their private life. In this way, this essay briefly addresses a 
set of practical questions related to the need for Higher Education Institutions and community to adapt 
to the natural – and continuously increasing - correlation between the areas of law and technology. 

The General Data Protection Regulation and its entry into force came to be a necessary kick-off of an 
engine that necessarily aroused society's awareness to frequently devalued matters. Awareness 
raising regarding the topic has been approach in a more humanistic approach rather than the merely 
technological approach that was solidified up to the day, creating mechanisms that empower citizens 
in taking over and claiming the protection of that data that concerns to them, and to them alone. 

There is no doubt that Law schools need to modernize , introducing new legal disciplines that will 
guarantee through a basic training, and the development of adequate tools that will come to allow a 
true approximation of the Law to other areas of knowledge, by training jurists that are not only able to 
work on the centenaran fields of law but also to master LegalTech, having gained basic knowledge 
through training regarding the existing and upcoming challenges of data protection, digital contracts, 
cyber security and artificial intelligence .  
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